
 

Policy and Public Initiatives Panel  

Wednesday, 19 June 2019 

 
 

  
Attendees: Councillor Christopher  Arnold, Councillor Helen Chuah, Councillor 

Phil Coleman, Councillor Derek Loveland, Councillor Lee Scordis, 
Councillor Martyn Warnes 

Substitutes: Councillor Nigel  Chapman (for Councillor John Jowers) 
Also Present:  
  

   

32 Policy and Public Initiatives Panel Minutes of 22 May 2019  

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 6 March 2019 and 22 May 2019 

were confirmed as a correct record. 

 

33 Responsible Dog Ownership  

Councillor Scott-Boutell attended and, with the consent of the Chairman, addressed the 

Panel to give her views on responsible dog ownership. She praised the success of ‘Bark 

in the Park’ events for increasing engagement between residents and officers and raised 

the possibility of running similar events in the future, potentially in partnership with 

commercial organisations. Awareness of dog-related issues continues to be benefited by 

event participation of Council officers and Councillor Scott-Boutell thanked the involved 

officers for their efforts in providing free microchipping of dogs. 

 

Councillor Scott-Boutell queried whether commercial dog carers and walkers were 

required to register with the Council. Some had been noted as not clearing up after the 

dogs in their care. A further query was made as to whether there was a maximum 

number of dogs one individual should walk at one time. 

 

Councillor Scott-Boutell asked the Panel to consider whether enclosed areas could be 

installed in park areas (such as Stanway and Highwoods Country Parks), where dogs 

could be let off the lead. This would particularly benefit energetic breeds and could 

reduce the use of extendable leads which sometimes caused injuries of dog walkers, if 

used incorrectly. Agility training could take place in such areas, improving bonds 

between owners and their dogs. Online booking options could be offered to allow access 

to those who book time in the area, using specific entry codes that would be provided. 

 

Councillor Scott-Boutell further requested an update on progress made to deal with 

‘back-yard’ commercial breeding, asked for online signposting to be provided for 

residents who have concerns about this, and for the Panel to recommend that Cabinet 



 

take action in this area or form a task and finish group to examine the issue. 

 

Belinda Silkstone, Environmental Protection Manager, and Brandon Kirk, 

Neighbourhood Manager, presented the report. The Environmental Protection Manager 

highlighted the statutory duties relating to dog ownership and welfare, split between 

owners, the Borough Council, the Police and the RSPCA. The Council’s duties covered 

collection of strays, duty of care for dogs in kennels or day-care and licensing of 

operators providing these services, and duties regarding enforcement tackling dog 

fouling. Duties for the Council also covered microchipping, enforcement against 

nuisance caused by irresponsible dog ownership (such as accumulations of dog mess) 

and to investigate reported back-yard breeding concerns.  

 

She also explained the production of the 2012-15 Responsible Dog Ownership Strategy 

and that data had shown that this had not been frequently accessed online. Although the 

content was still relevant, the decision had been made not to update the document, due 

to the low numbers accessing it. Efforts had been channelled into raising awareness of 

responsible dog ownership guidance through participation of officers at community 

events, CBH ‘Make a Difference’ Days and Police-run events. The Dogs’ Trust also 

provided advice at events and through visits to schools. Councillor Scott-Boutell 

requested clearer online signposting to explain where different statutory duties lay, and 

for more information to be provided via social media. 

 

Regarding commercial dog-walking services, The Environmental Protection Manager 

informed the Panel that the best practice guidance was for a maximum of four dogs to 

be walked by an individual walker at any one time, and that it may be possible to 

introduce regulation of this in public areas and parks through amendment of an existing 

Public Spaces Protection Order (PSPO). Community Protection Warnings could then be 

issued as the first level of enforcement. 

 

The Neighbourhood Manager addressed the suggestion of enclosed spaces within 

which dogs could be let off leads. He highlighted the need to ensure that they were of a 

certain size to be feasible, and for public consultation to be carried out on each area 

proposed. Location and size would need to be discussed, and a Panel Member 

expressed concern that such areas would not benefit households without dogs. 

 

The Panel discussed how new and replacement dog bins could be requested by 

councillors and raised concern that it took weeks for replacements to be installed. Panel 

members asked whether it was Council policy not to install new bins, even where 

significant numbers of residents requested them or where fouling was a significant issue. 

The Neighbourhood Manager informed the Panel that there was no Council policy 

barring the installation of new bins, but that resource was an issue, with the cost having 

to come from the budget for small-scale works. There was also a requirement to obtain 

permission from Essex County Council before new street furniture could be installed. It 

was highlighted that dog waste bags could be deposited in litter bins, if no dog bins were 



 

available. 

 

Panel members discoursed on enforcement options to address fouling and dumping of 

bagged dog waste. The Neighbourhood Manager described current enforcement 

options, practices, and efforts made to provide education prior to enforcement, but 

informed the Panel that resources for enforcement were limited and that many problem 

areas were not located on Neighbourhood Team patrol routes. Wardens did respond to 

investigate problem areas upon receipt of reports from councillors and/or members of 

the public. Obtaining sufficient evidence as to perpetrators of dog fouling was a key 

element in successful enforcement. 

 

The Chairman described the PSPO in force at the Colchester Rugby Football Club and 

the work between members of the public and Neighbourhood Team officers leading to 

enforcement actions, including the issuing of 14 Fixed Penalty Notices (FPNs) over the 

most recent year. It was stressed that the provision of as much information about 

individual breaches of the PSPO assisted Neighbourhood Wardens in targeted patrolling 

and successful enforcement, followed by publicity of the enforcement which acted as a 

deterrent to potential future offenders. Councillors agreed that it was important for the 

communities and Neighbourhood Teams to work together to address non-clearance 

problems. 

 

The Panel were informed that the level of FPNs were fixed at £100 (rising over set 

timescales in the event of non-payment. It was noted that there was a current PSPO 

prohibiting dog fouling across the Borough. Panel members discussed whether the 

specific PSPO in force at Colchester Rugby Club could be emulated for play areas and 

sports pitches across the Borough, with similar enforcement and publicity applied. The 

Neighbourhood Manager agreed that options for enforcement and publicity on this issue 

could be examined, and that this would be best scheduled in three to six months, to 

allow the bedding-in of the new Neighbourhood Team structures. 

 

RESOLVED that the information in the report regarding responsible dog ownership be 

noted. 

 

RECOMMENDED to CABINET that:-  

 

(i) The Council website is updated to include a responsible dog ownership page to 

provide dog owners with information on responsible dog ownership and compliance with 

the law; 

(ii) The Animal Services Team continue to support the free CBC Neighbourhood 

Team events, CBH ‘Make A Difference Days’ and Police-led events; 

(iii) The Council continue to provide a free dog microchipping service; 

(iv) A publicity drive is carried out to increase public awareness of Council 



 

enforcement action regarding dog fouling; 

(v) The existing Public Spaces Protection Order (PSPO) covering the Colchester 

Rugby Club is expanded to cover all play areas and sports pitches in Colchester 

Borough and that this is publicised; 

(vi) The Council pursue a multi-agency approach to tackle fouling issues, where 

practical, and direct Neighbourhood Teams to temporarily increase their presence in 

areas where dog fouling is known to be common, followed by publicity of enforcement 

action taken. 

  

 

34 Work Programme 2019-20  

The Panel considered the draft Work Programme for 2019-20, presented by Owen 

Howell, Democratic Services Officer. A report on potential recreational and commercial 

uses of the River Colne was being prepared and was due to come to the Panel in July. A 

public engagement session had been provisionally scheduled for 25 September, and the 

Panel was asked to approve the method to be used in gathering initiatives and ideas 

from the public prior to that date, in the same manner as was used in 2018/19. The input 

into this session would be used to further populate the Panel’s Work Programme. The 

impact of Austerity and Universal Credit had been scheduled for November 2019 in 

order to allow more time to investigate options for inviting external guests, such as from 

the Department for Work and Pensions. Options for the High Street had been scheduled 

for 15 January 2020 in order to allow for this to be considered after the Council has 

received confirmation as to whether it has progressed to Phase 2 of the ‘Future High 

Streets’ bidding process. 

The Panel agreed that the High Street item scheduled for 15 January 2020 would be a 

large-scale item attracting much interest, and so should be the sole item on that agenda. 

 

Councillor Scordis, who had chaired the Panel when the 2018 public engagement 

session had been held, confirmed that more public input had been received for that 

Panel meeting than for most Panel or Committee meetings, but this still had not been a 

huge response. He recommended that ways to increase publicity on this should be 

found. 

 

The Panel discussed potential recommendations to Cabinet as to issues for the Panel to 

consider in the future. 

 

A member of the Panel requested that Panel seek Cabinet approval to examine the 

committee system model for the Council’s administrative arrangements, on the basis 

that this would provide far greater opportunity for public engagement and transparency 

of decision making compared to the current Cabinet and Leader model adopted by the 



 

Council. The positives and negatives of the two administrative arrangements were briefly 

discussed, particularly in relation to greater strategic decision-making opportunities 

within Cabinet and Leader arrangements and the slower nature of decision making 

within a committee system.  

 

Councillor Cory, Leader of the Council, attended and, with the consent of the Chairman, 

addressed the Panel. He confirmed that he would welcome a review of the Council’s 

administrative arrangements at the appropriate time. Councillor Cory explained that, 

under his leadership, he had encouraged more open decision making and the widening 

of democratic opportunities and had welcomed good ideas and initiatives, including 

those from members of the Opposition.  

 

The Panel members requested an update from Councillor Cory on the potential for the 

Council to become carbon-neutral. Councillor Cory informed the Panel that he and 

Councillor Whitehead would be submitting a motion to Council, seeking to declare a 

Climate Change Emergency. The aim would be for the Council to become carbon-

neutral by 2030, with the issue being taken on by the Conservation and Environmental 

Sustainability Task and Finish Group. 

 

The Panel asked if further consideration should be given to ‘The Walls Project’, as 

previously considered. Councillor Cory detailed work being done by the Council and the 

Colchester Business Investment District (BID). Dan Gascoyne, Chief Operating Officer, 

was of the view that the Panel did not need to take further action on the Walls Project 

and offered to bring an update back for Panel Members’ information. 

 

The Future Options for the High Street Programme item was discussed. Councillor Cory 

confirmed that, in principle, he would be in favour of pedestrianizing the High Street, but 

that significant public consultation would be necessary and that the significant transport 

implications that this would entail would need to be mitigated through working in 

cooperation with Essex County Council. Councillor Cory confirmed that Colchester’s bid 

for ‘Future High Streets’ funding had centred around promotion of the Town’s significant 

heritage. 

 

Councillor Cory updated the Panel on progress regarding Sustainable Transport. He 

explained that it was a vast area of possible work and would be considered by the new 

Conservation and Environmental Sustainability Task and Finish Group. The Group 

would consider items such as electric cycle hire and other cycling issues, rapid transport 

systems and potential for third-party community transport bus services. Councillor Cory 

confirmed that it was for the Panel to decide whether there were further aspects of this 

subject that they would recommend for examination. A Panel member requested that 

options for secure and/or covered cycle parking be investigated. Councillor Cory 

informed the Panel that Councillor King, Portfolio Holder for Business and Resources, 

was currently considering this. 

 



 

A request was made by the Chairman for the Panel to gain Cabinet approval to 

investigate the potential for providing a sports and social centre for young people, 

following the example of local authorities who had set up Youth Zones in partnership 

with the charity Onside and private sector funding. He explained that the Youth Zone in 

Barking and Dagenham attracted 3,300 members in its first four weeks and currently 

accommodated 1,900 users per week. 

 

RESOLVED that the Work Programme for 2019 be noted. 

 

RECOMMENDED to CABINET that approval be given for the following items to be 

included in the Policy and Public Initiative Panel’s work programme for the future:- 

 

(i) A review of the Council’s Cabinet and Leader model of administrative 

arrangements to determine whether the Council should continue with these 

arrangements or revert to a committee model; 

(ii) To investigate the potential for providing a sports and social centre for young 

people, in the form of a Youth Zone; 

(iii) To investigate the provision of secure and covered bicycle parking options for 

Colchester. 

  

 

 

 

 


